
 

 
 

 
 

AGENDA PAPERS MARKED ‘TO FOLLOW’ FOR 
 

HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 

Date: Thursday, 24 January 2019 
 

Time:  6.30 p.m. 
 

Place:  Committee Room 2 and 3, Trafford Town Hall, Talbot Road, Stretford,  
M32 0TH 

 
 

A G E N D A   PART I Pages  
 

3.  MINUTES   
 
To receive and, if so determined, to agree as a correct record the Minutes of 
the meeting held on 12 December 2018. 
 

1 - 10 

 
 
JIM TAYLOR 
Interim Chief Executive 
 
 
Membership of the Committee 
 
Councillors R. Chilton (Chair), S. Taylor (Vice-Chair), S.K. Anstee, J. Bennett, 
J. E. Brophy, Mrs. A. Bruer-Morris, A. Duffield, Mrs. L. Evans, Mrs. D.L. Haddad, 
S. Longden, J. Slater, D. Acton (ex-Officio) and D. Western (ex-Officio). 
 
Further Information 
For help, advice and information about this meeting please contact: 
 
Alexander Murray,  
Tel: 0161 912 4250 
Email: alexander.murray@trafford.gov.uk  
 
This agenda was issued on Wednesday, 16 January 2019 by the Legal and 
Democratic Services Section, Trafford Council, Trafford Town Hall; Talbot Road, 
Stretford, Manchester, M32 0TH  
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WEBCASTING 
  
This meeting will be filmed for live and / or subsequent broadcast on the Council’s 
website and / or YouTube channel https://www.youtube.com/user/traffordcouncil 
The whole of the meeting will be filmed, except where there are confidential or exempt 
items. 
 
If you make a representation to the meeting you will be deemed to have consented to 
being filmed. By entering the body of the Committee Room you are also consenting to 
being filmed and to the possible use of those images and sound recordings for 
webcasting and/or training purposes. If you do not wish to have your image captured or 
if you have any queries regarding webcasting of meetings, please contact the 
Democratic Services Officer on the above contact number or email 
democratic.services@trafford.gov.uk  
 
Members of the public may also film or record this meeting. Any person wishing to 
photograph, film or audio-record a public meeting is requested to inform Democratic 
Services in order that necessary arrangements can be made for the meeting. Please 
contact the Democratic Services Officer 48 hours in advance of the meeting if you 
intend to do this or have any other queries. 
 

https://www.youtube.com/user/traffordcouncil
mailto:democratic.services@trafford.gov.uk
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HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 
12 DECEMBER 2018 
 
PRESENT  
 
Councillor R. Chilton (in the Chair). 
Councillors S. Taylor (Vice-Chair), S.K. Anstee, J. E. Brophy, Mrs. A. Bruer-Morris, 
Mrs. L. Evans, Mrs. D.L. Haddad, S. Longden, J. Slater, and D. Acton (ex-Officio). 
 
 
In attendance 
 
Sara Radcliffe Corporate Director of Commissioning 
Diane Eaton Corporate Director of Adult Services 
Heather Fairfield Chair of HealthWatch Trafford 
Cathy O’Driscoll Associate Director of Commissioning, Trafford CCG 
Peter Forrester Head of Governance 
Alexander Murray Democratic and Scrutiny Officer 
 
Also Present 
 
Councillor J. Lloyd Executive Member for Wellbeing 

 

 
APOLOGIES 
 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors J. Bennett and D. Western 
(ex-Officio). 
 

25. MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED: That the minutes of the meeting held 25 September 2019 be agreed 
as an accurate record and signed by the Chair. 
 

26. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
The following declarations of personal interests were reported to the meeting: 
• Councillor Brophy in relation to her employment within the NHS..  
• Councillor Bruer-Morris in relation to her employment within the NHS.  
• Councillor Longden in relation to his employment as Joint Director of Chauden 

Limited  
• Councillor Taylor in relation to her employment by the NHS. 

 
27. QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY THE PUBLIC  

 
No question were received from the public. 
 

28. COMMUNITY SERVICES  
 
The Corporate Director of Commissioning briefly explained her role and what the 
Integrated Commissioning Unit (ICU) was. She then went through the presentation 
which had been circulated with the agenda. It was explained to the Committee that 
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the presentation was to provide them with an overview and an update of the 
community services model delivered by Pennine Care.  
 
The Committee were receiving an update as Pennine had given notice in October 
that they would be withdrawing services from Trafford.  Since October it had been 
decided that Trafford would keep their model of community services and replace 
Pennine with another provider. There were 38 services in total which included 
services for both adults and children. Other than community services, the 38 
services included CAMHS and the integrated health and social care model. The 
ICU was also considering the role of the new provider in strengthening the 
services following the transition through the formation of the Local Care Alliance. 
 
The programme was being led by the ICU who recognised the importance of 
retaining staff who were motivated in ensuring a smooth transition. The objectives 
of the programme were; to make sure that a model is in place which was robust 
and resilient, to ensure that the handover was effective and done in a timely 
manner, and to maintain focus upon clinical quality and financial pressures. The 
timeline of the programme was challenging as notice was given in October and the 
ICU planned to have the new provider in place by Quarter one of 2019/2020. 
There were five key components that needed to be delivered by the programme in 
order for it to be successful. The five components were; mobilisation of the 
programme, agreeing the scope and process, due diligence process, Transition 
and implementation in quarter one and delivery of year one including development 
of LCA.  
 
The Corporate Director of Commissioning explained how the programme was 
being run. There was a Community Services Transition Board which reported to 
the CCG Board, Council Executive and Pennine Care. Below the Board were six 
task groups which had already begun working. These groups had membership 
from both commissioning and providers with members from all three organisations 
on each group. The Committee were told the different aspects of the programme 
that the groups were responsible for and were assured that each of the groups 
was being led by senior officers from either the Council or Trafford CCG. The 
Health Scrutiny Task and Finish group had been added into the programme 
structure in recognition that the programme needed to link into scrutiny throughout 
the transition.  
 
The most important part of the governance structure was the membership of the 
Transition Board which was to include a member from NHS England and NHS 
improvement. The Committee were told that the Board had senior officers of the 
Council and Trafford CCG as well as Pennine Care and the full Membership of the 
Board was listed within the presentation. Once the new preferred provider was 
found they would also have representation on the Board.  
 
The Committee were informed that it was the commissioners who were 
responsible for the overall delivery of the programme. Pennine’s responsibility was 
to provide all the information regarding these services and to be open and 
transparent to enable the commissioners to perform their role in ensuring a 
smooth transition in service. An agreement had been reached with Pennine so if 
another provider had not been found by April 2019 they would continue to provide 
the services and support the development of the LCA whilst a replacement 
provider was found.  Page 2
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The Corporate Director of Commissioning then updated the Committee on the 
progress that had been made against the programme timeline. Since October the 
programme had been mobilised, and in November a notice had been placed for 
providers to submit expressions of interest and many had been received. Out of 
those providers who had expressed interest a handful had been asked to 
complete and Invitation To Tender (ITT). The Committee were told that the 
evaluation process was to begin on the 17th December 2018. The process was 
being led by the STAR procurement team in conjunction with senior officers of the 
Council and CCG. It was hoped that a preferred provider would be identified by 
Friday 26th December 2018. If that was achieved then the due diligence process 
would begin in the New Year. This would be conducted with the preferred provider 
but they would not have been awarded a contract at that point. 
 
Following the presentation Committee Members were given the opportunity to ask 
questions.  
 
Councillor Anstee asked whether the ICU had considered having an executive 
member of the Council sit on the board. The Chair of the Committee supported the 
suggestion of an Executive Member being on the Board due to the impact that the 
work could have on the Council. Councillor Taylor asked that adding user 
representation, such as HealthWatch, and staff representation on the Transition 
Board also be considered. The Corporate Director of Commissioning noted that 
the Committee had identified a gap within the membership of the Board which she 
would take to the Board for consideration. It was recognised that if agreed it would 
ensure communication was more direct between the programme, the Executive 
and members of the public. 
 
Councillor Taylor thanked the Corporate Director of Commissioning for the 
comprehensive report. The Councillor asked that the language of reports be 
presented in a more user friendly way in the future. The Corporate Director of 
Commissioning took this point on board and stated that this was something that 
the ICU would look to improve upon so that the Committee received the same 
detail but in more accessible language. 
 
Councillor Taylor asked whether the Corporate Director of Commissioning could 
comment on the preferred provider. The Corporate Director of Commissioning was 
not able to comment but stated that a communication would be sent out as soon 
as a preferred provider was agreed.  
Councillor Slater asked whether details of the procurement process could be 
shared with the Committee. The Corporate Director of Commissioning responded 
that some details could not be shared as they were confidential. However, the 
Corporate Director of Commissioning could share the ITT questions with the 
Committee so they could see what the programme was asking for from providers. 
 
RESOLVED:  

1) That the Corporate Director of Commissioning be thanked for the 
report and presentation. 

2) That the Committee’s suggestions for the Membership of the 
Community Services Transition Board be taken and considered 
by the Board. 

3) That the questions from the ITT be sent to the Committee. Page 3
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29. TRAFFORD COORDINATION CENTRE  
 
The Associate Director of Commissioning for Trafford CCG delivered a 
presentation to the Committee on the Trafford Coordination Centre. The 
Committee were told that the TCC had evolved and so had its role and purpose in 
line with the changes within the Trafford health economy. The Committee were 
told that the TCC had performed over 4000 Care Coordination interventions in the 
past year.  
 
The Associate Director of Commissioning then focused upon the innovative work 
that had been done over the year. 300 people had received support on the falls 
pathway, which had been introduced during the year. The service consisted of a 
devoted clinical team who could direct patients to a number of services targeted at 
preventing further falls. The service had been developed with the North West 
Ambulance Service so the TCC was alerted whenever someone had a fall.  
 
A winter wellness programme had been created for all people who had been 
admitted to hospital during the previous winter. The team arranged wellness calls 
to check that these patients were receiving the correct support. During Christmas 
the TCC were going to ring patients who had been identified as being at risk on 
Christmas Day and Boxing Day to check on them and offer support if needed.   
 
The TCC had managed 75% of all referrals made within Trafford in 2018 and over 
1000 referrals had been redirected into community services instead of secondary 
services. A diabetes clinical triage had been created which reviewed all referrals 
relating to diabetes to ensure that they were appropriate and had been made to 
the correct services.  
 
A key service which was to be introduced in 2019 was the smoking cessation pilot. 
GP’s were to identify patients who wanted to quit smoking and then refer them to 
the TCC.  The clinicians were then to contact these patients to support them 
through the difficult time whilst they quit smoking. All of the clinicians within the 
TCC had received motivational interview training to enable them to provide this 
support. The service was to work alongside the respiratory pathway to prevent 
respiratory problems and reduce demand.  
 
An alerts service for carers had been developed and was to be implemented in 
2019. The TCC would be alerted whenever carer was admitted hospital so 
adequate support could be provided for the person they cared for. The TCC were 
also working with care navigators in MFT to improve the discharge process and to 
ensure the right support networks were in place including; care, equipment, and 
social interactions. It was hoped that this work would prevent readmissions. 
 
The Committee were then shown the basic package of care provided by the TCC. 
They were told that patients were identified by GPs or the community care team 
and then referred into the TCC. These individuals were then contacted and their 
level of need, the services they required, and how often they needed to receive 
follow-up wellness calls was assessed. The information was stored within the 
system and made available to the team whenever they dealt with that patient so 
they could effectively coordinate their care. 
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The Associate Director of Commissioning for Trafford CCG described the whole 
system from referral through to the patient being placed on a pathway. The 
Committee were told how alerts were received and fed into the system. The 
different outcomes that the TCC was to meet were then displayed and the 
Committee were informed how they were delivered. One of the main outcomes 
was to prevent readmissions within 28 days of discharge. The TCC strived to 
achieve this, and the other outcomes, by working in partnership with teams 
including the One Trafford Partnership, the Trafford Enhanced Care Home Team, 
and MFT care navigators. 
 
The Associate Director of Commissioning then gave a list of the types of referrals 
that were clinically triaged by the TCC in line with the Effective Use of Resources 
(EUR) policy. The Committee were informed that any referral that was not in 
accordance with the policy was sent back to the GP with points of why it was not 
appropriate. This review of referrals had streamlined the process for GPs and 
patients and had ensured that Trafford GPs operated in line with EUR the policy. 
 
The Committee were shown the pathways developed by the TCC in collaboration 
with secondary and community care partners. The Committee were told how these 
pathways had been developed and were assured that they were reviewed on a 
regular basis. They were then shown the number of those enrolled on the service 
mapped against the number of interventions. The goal was that the numbers 
would be matched meaning that each patient enrolled would have had some 
contact with the team.   
 
The Committee were informed of the financial benefits of the TCC’s referral 
management in 2018.Over 35000 referrals had been processed by the service in 
the last 12 months with over 5000 referrals having been checked against the 
clinical pathway. This had saved over 7300 hours of GP time, when compared to 
the previous system, which equated to roughly £80,000 saved. The Committee 
were then given two case studies which demonstrated the types of patients that 
the TCC supported and illustrated the wider benefits of the service. 
 
The Associate Director of Commissioning for Trafford CCG then spoke about the 
work that the TCC had done to communicate with patients and the positive 
feedback that they had received. She read out a card from a patient, who had 
suffered from cancer, expressing their gratitude for the impact that the TCC team 
had during their treatment.  
 
The next steps and the areas where the TCC would look to grow and expand in 
2019 were then outlined. The next step included performing a benefit analysis to 
show the full impact that the TCC had across the system. The plans for growth 
and expansion involved bringing more analytics into the system to enable ‘smart’ 
commissioning and to work closer with social care partners to provide a holistic 
approach to commissioning.  
The TCC was to be a key element in Trafford CCG’s savings plans as the 
coordination of the proposed service changes would be instrumental in ensuring 
savings were realised. TCC would also have an important role in Trafford CCGs 
move towards a neighbourhood model by linking patients with services within their 
community.  
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The Associate Director of Commissioning for Trafford CCG noted that Trafford 
CCG had not done the best stakeholder engagement. The TCC wanted to do 
much more engagement in 2019 and to get people to understand what the TCC 
was and what they did. There was also a need to get stakeholders input on how 
the service should be developed. 
 
Following the update Committee Members were given the opportunity to ask 
questions.  
 
Councillor Bruer-Morris asked whether the connection between Wythenshawe and 
the TCC was working better, especially around transfers of care. The Associate 
Director of Commissioning for Trafford CCG responded that there were excellent 
working relationships between the TCC and colleagues at Wythenshawe Hospital. 
There had been great improvement in the last few months and the system was 
working well with patients receiving smooth transfers of care.  
 
Councillor Bruer-Morris then asked how the TCC worked with diabetic patients. 
The Associate Director of Commissioning for Trafford CCG answered that all 
queries regarding diabetic referrals were sent to the specialist clinician who then 
contacted the GP. The clinician then worked with the GP to ensure that their 
referrals were appropriate in the future. This extra level was specifically added for 
diabetic referrals a there had been issues with large numbers of inappropriate 
referrals being made in this area. 
 
Councillor Brophy asked for details of the educational programs for diabetic 
patients mentioned within the report. The Associate Director of Commissioning for 
Trafford CCG responded that the pilot had begun four weeks earlier with the aim 
of identifying gaps in service and GP referrals. Part of the primary care strategy 
was to see where services such as diabetic education were needed so that 
specialist services could be commissioned. 
 
Councillor Brophy asked what the TCC were doing to address the gaps for 
patients with diabetes and learning disabilities. The Associate Director of 
Commissioning for Trafford CCG stated that the main issue that they wanted to 
address were inequalities in the availability of services. The aim of the primary 
care strategy was fill the gaps in services across the borough so that people 
received the same level of care in all areas. The Corporate Director of 
Commissioning added that the TCC was instrumental in finding the gaps but it was 
to be the commissioned services that would fill those gaps. Councillor Brophy the 
requested that more information on the diabetes pathway be sent to the 
Committee and the Corporate Director of Commissioning agreed. 
 
 
Councillor Taylor asked what the Christmas call to patient’s entailed. 
The Associate Director of Commissioning for Trafford CCG replied that it depend 
on the individuals identified need. The team would refer the patients to any 
services they needed and they would also call family members or anyone else that 
the person wanted to speak with. Councillor Taylor requested that the details of 
how the service performed be sent to the Committee after Christmas. 
 
Councillor Taylor stated that the case studies were useful and asked whether they 
could be expanded upon with details of the whole patient journey through the Page 6
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system. The Associate Director of Commissioning for Trafford CCG thanked the 
Councillor for their feedback and said that she would ensure that this was done 
during the next update the Committee received.  
 
Councillor Acton enquired as to whether the savings figures provided factored in 
the cost of the service. The Associate Director of Commissioning for Trafford CCG 
answered that the figures been provided were purely the savings that have been 
achieved through the work of the team. 
 
Councillor Anstee asked how the TCC supported people with mental health 
issues. The Associate Director of Commissioning for Trafford CCG informed the 
Committee that the team had two mental health trained nurses within the team 
and that the team were going to be working alongside the mental health team in 
the New Year. The goal was to have the same level of support for mental health 
patients as for patients with physical ailments. 
 
Councillor Evans asked for clarification around the savings figures attributed to 
referral management and how many patients had completed the satisfaction 
survey. The Councillor then stated that the reported 10900 diabetes patients 
dwarfed all other numbers reported and that this should be the main focus for the 
TCC. Councillor Evans requested that further information on the number of 
diabetes patients and what the TCC were doing to help them. The Associate 
Director of Commissioning for Trafford CCG agreed to provide the information 
requested and agreed with the Councillors point regarding the importance of 
supporting patients with diabetes. 
 
Councillor Evans encouraged the proposed expansion of the service and 
advertising campaign but had concerns about the services ability to deal with the 
possible upsurge in demand. The Councillor requested that the contact number for 
self-referrals be sent to ward Councillors prior to the wider roll out. The Associate 
Director of Commissioning for Trafford CCG confirmed that she would send the 
contact number to officers to distribute to Councillors. 
 
Councillor Taylor asked whether the TCC had statistics of the distribution of 
uptake of the service across the borough. The Associate Director of 
Commissioning for Trafford CCG stated that this had not been done but that they 
would be able to put this together pretty quickly for the Committee. 
 
RESOLVED: 

1) That the Corporate Director of Commissioning added that the 
TCC be thanked for providing the update. 

2) That information on the number of patients with diabetes and 
details of the diabetes pathway be sent to the committee. 

3) That the performance of the Call at Christmas service be 
reported to the Committee in the New Year. 

4) That a case study covering a full customer journey be included in 
the next update on the service. 

5) That clarification of how savings figures were calculated be 
supplied to the Committee. 

6) That the number of patients who had completed the satisfaction 
survey be sent to the Committee. 
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7) That the number for self-referrals be circulated to all ward 
councillors. 

8) That the distribution of patients accessing the TCC be mapped 
and sent to the Committee. 

 
 

30. ALL AGE FRONT DOOR  
 
The Chair gave a brief summary of the report, which updated the Committee on 
the progress of the development of an all age front door for social services. The 
Corporate Director for Adults Services said that whilst this was not their area of 
expertise they did have some knowledge of the service. A Committee Member 
asked whether it was known why there had been less cross over between adult 
and children’s services than expected. The Corporate Director for Adult Services 
explained that it had originally been believed that many of the people who were 
involved with adults’ and children’s services would be a part of the same family. 
However, it had turned out that there was actually very little cross over amongst 
the residents who accessed the services. Whilst there had not been the impact 
expected in this area there had still been a number of advantages to placing the 
teams together which were listed in the report. 
 
RESOLVED: That the update be noted.  
 

31. SINGLE HOSPITAL SERVICE  
 
The Chair gave a brief overview of the report which had been circulated with the 
agenda. As a fuller update was due to come to the Committee in January the 
Chair asked if anyone had any urgent questions or requests for information that 
they would like in January and nothing was raised. 
 
RESOLVED: That the report be noted. 
 

32. HEALTHWATCH TRAFFORD UPDATE  
 
The Chair thanked the Chair of HealthWatch Trafford for another excellent report. 
The Committee were given the opportunity to raise questions but none were 
raised. 
 
RESOLVED: That the report be noted. 
 

33. GREATER MANCHESTER JOINT HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE UPDATE  
 
The Vice Chair informed the Committee that there had been a meeting of the 
Greater Manchester Joint Health Scrutiny Committee but that both her and the 
substitute member had been unable to attend the meeting. The Vice Chair asked 
that officer circulate the agenda of the meeting to the Committee so that they 
could request documents of any items that were of interest.  
 

34. COMMITTEE WORK PROGRAMME  
 
The Chair informed the Committee of the developments of the Phlebotomy Task 
and Finish Group. Following the withdrawal of community services by Pennine it Page 8
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had been suggested that the task and finish group broaden its scope to cover all 
of these services. The Chair had agreed this in principle and a meeting relating to 
the transition of community services had gone ahead. The Chair then asked the 
Committee to agree to this change or to suggest an alternative solution. The 
Committee agreed that the scope of the Phlebotomy group be widened to include 
all services provided by Pennine and for them to act as the point of contact for the 
Community Services Transition Board.  
 
The Vice Chair informed the Committee of the progress of the Period Poverty 
Task and Finish Group. The Group had contacted local food banks and a local 
charity who had confirmed that there was a high demand for sanitary products for 
women within Trafford. The group had approached the Public Health team and 
asked them to conduct a survey amongst schools to get an indication as to the 
level of need amongst young women and girls in Trafford. The group had 
discussed arranging an event to raise awareness of the issue and funds in order 
to help establish and support charities that were committed to tackling this issue.  
 
RESOLVED:  

1. That the Scope of the Phlebotomy Task and finish group is to be 
expanded to include all services delivered by Pennine. 

2. That the update on Period Poverty be noted. 
 
 
 
The meeting commenced at 6.30 pm and finished at 8.34 pm 
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